# UNITED NATIONS CONFERENCE OF PLENIPOTENTIARIES ON A CODE OF CONDUCT FOR LINER CONFERENCES

Held at Geneva from 12 November to 15 December 1973 (first part) and from 11 March to 6 April 1974 (second part)

#### Volume II

Final Act (including the Convention and resolutions) and tonnage requirements



UNITED NATIONS
New York, 1975

Symbols of United Nations documents are composed of capital letters combined with figures. Mention of such a symbol indicates a reference to a United Nations document.

k 4

For the reports and other documents of the first and second parts of the Conference, as well as information on organizational matters, see *United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences*, vol. I, Reports and Other Documents (United Nations publication, Sales No. E.75.II.D.11).

For the report of the Preparatory Committee on its first and second sessions, see TD/CODE/1 and TD/CODE/2 and Corr.2, respectively.

TD/CODE/13/Add.1

UNITED NATIONS PUBLICATION

Sales No. E.75.II.D.12

Price: \$U.S. 3.00 (or equivalent in other currencies)

#### **CONTENTS**

#### PART ONE

	Page
Final Act and annexes	1
Final Act of the United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences	2
Annex I. Convention on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences	4
Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	19
Annex II. Resolutions adopted by the Conference	21
1. Completion of the work of the Conference	21
Annex to resolution 1: Principles in regard to the settlement of some fundamental issues before the United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences	22
2. Non-conference shipping lines	22
3. Local conciliation	22
PART TWO	
Tonnage requirements	24

#### Part one

#### FINAL ACT AND ANNEXES\*

#### **CONTENTS**

Final Act of the United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences, held at the United Nations Office at Geneva, from 12 November to 15 December 1973 and from 11 March to 6 April 1974.  ANNEX I  Convention on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences  Objectives and principles  Chapter  I. Definitions  II. Relations among member lines  III. Relations with shippers  IV. Freight rates  V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation  ANNEX II	2
Convention on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences  Objectives and principles  Chapter  I. Definitions  II. Relations among member lines  III. Relations with shippers  IV. Freight rates  V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	
Objectives and principles  Chapter  I. Definitions  II. Relations among member lines  III. Relations with shippers  IV. Freight rates  V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	
I. Definitions  II. Relations among member lines  III. Relations with shippers  IV. Freight rates  V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	4
II. Relations among member lines  III. Relations with shippers  IV. Freight rates  V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	4
III. Relations among member lines  III. Relations with shippers  IV. Freight rates  V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	
III. Relations with shippers  IV. Freight rates  V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	4
IV. Freight rates  V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	5
V. Other matters  VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	7
VI. Provisions and machinery for settlement of disputes  A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	9
A. General provisions  B. International mandatory conciliation  C. Institutional machinery  VII. Final clauses  Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	12
Annex to the Convention: Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation	12 12 14 17
mandatory conciliation	17
	19
Resolutions adopted by the Conference	21
1. Completion of the work of the Conference	21
Annex to resolution 1: Principles in regard to the settlement of some fundamental issues before the United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences	22
2. Non-conference shipping lines	22
3. Local conciliation	22

<sup>\*</sup> Originally issued as TD/CODE/11/Rev.1 and Rev.1/Corr.1.

# FINAL ACT OF THE UNITED NATIONS CONFERENCE OF PLENIPOTENTIARIES ON A CODE OF CONDUCT FOR LINER CONFERENCES, HELD AT THE UNITED NATIONS OFFICE AT GENEVA, FROM 12 NOVEMBER TO 15 DECEMBER 1973 AND FROM 11 MARCH TO 6 APRIL 1974

- 1. The General Assembly of the United Nations, by resolution 3035 (XXVII) of 19 December 1972, requested the Secretary-General of the United Nations to convene, as early as possible in 1973, under the auspices of the United Nations Conference on Trade and Development, a conference of plenipotentiaries to consider and adopt a convention or any other multilateral legally binding instrument on a code of conduct for liner conferences.
- 2. The United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences was convened at the United Nations Office at Geneva. The first part of the Conference was held from 12 November to 15 December 1973 and the second part from 11 March to 6 April 1974.
- 3. The Governments of the following 79 States members of UNCTAD participated in both parts of the Conference: Algeria, Argentina, Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Burundi, Canada, Chile, China, Colombia, Cuba, Czechoslovakia, Democratic Yemen, Denmark, Ecuador, Egypt, El Salvador, Finland, France, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Germany, Federal Republic of, Ghana, Greece, Guatemala, Honduras, Hungary, India, Indonesia, Iraq, Italy, Ivory Coast, Jamaica, Japan, Khmer Republic, Liberia, Libyan Arab Republic, Madagascar, Malaysia, Mexico, Morocco, Netherlands, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Norway, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Republic of Korea, Republic of Viet-Nam, Romania, Saudi Arabia, Senegal, Singapore, Spain, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Sweden, Switzerland, Syrian Arab Republic, Thailand, Trinidad and Tobago, Tunisia, Turkey, Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, United Arab Emirates, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela, Yugoslavia, Zaire.
- 4. The Governments of the following four States members of UNCTAD participated only in the first part of the Conference: Afghanistan, Costa Rica, Ethiopia, Uganda.
- 5. The Governments of the following nine States members of UNCTAD participated only in the second part of the Conference: Bhutan, Chad, Guinea, Guyana, Iran, Kenya, Kuwait, United Republic of Cameroon, United Republic of Tanzania.
- 6. The Government of the following State member of UNCTAD was represented by an observer at both parts of the Conference: Austria.
- 7. The Governments of the following States members of UNCTAD were represented by observers at only the first part of the Conference: Iran, Kuwait.

- 8. The Economic Commission for Africa was represented at the first part of the Conference.
- 9. A representative of the following specialized agency participated in both parts of the Conference: International Monetary Fund.
- 10. A representative of the following specialized agency participated only in the first part of the Conference: Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations.
- 11. The following intergovernmental organizations participated in both parts of the Conference as observers: Commonwealth Secretariat, East African Community, European Economic Community, Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, Organization of African Unity, Organization of American States.
- 12. The following non-governmental organizations were represented by observers at both parts of the Conference: Baltic and International Maritime Conference, Council of European and Japanese National Shipowners' Associations (formerly Committee of European National Shipowners' Associations), International Air Transport Association, International Chamber of Commerce, International Federation of Forwarding Agents' Associations, International Shipowners' Association, National Shippers' Councils of Europe Plenary.
- 13. The following non-governmental organizations were represented by observers at only the second part of the Conference: International Association of Ports and Harbours, International Cargo Handling Co-ordination Association.
- 14. The Conference, at its first part, elected Mr. C. P. Srivastava (India) as President of the Conference. On his assumption of the office of Secretary-General of the Inter-Governmental Maritime Consultative Organization on 1 January 1974 the Conference, at its second part, decided that Mr. Srivastava should continue to preside, as an independent President of the Conference.
- 15. The Conference, at its first part, elected the following Vice-Presidents of the Conference: Mr. I. Averin (Union of Soviet Socialist Republics), Mr. B. O. Awokoya (Nigeria), Mr. G. Breuer (Federal Republic of Germany), Mr. P. Daza Valenzuela (Chile), Mr. J. de Groot (Netherlands), Mr. S. Kembukuswa ne Nlaza (Zaire), Mr. G. Negash (Ethiopia), Mr. R. J. Polaschek (New Zealand), Mr. M. Reed (Norway), Mr. R. E. Reynolds (Canada), Mr. J. Růžička (Czechoslovakia), Mr. M. Shanmuganathan (Sri Lanka), Mr. H. Umar (Indonesia), Mr. H. S. Walker (Jamaica).
- 16. The Conference, at its second part, elected Mr. K. W. McQueen (United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern

Ireland) to replace Mr. M. Reed (Norway), who was not present at the second part of the Conference.

- 17. The Conference elected Mr. E. J. Antoun (United States of America) as Rapporteur.
- 18. The following committees were established by the Conference:

#### General Committee

Chairman: The President of the Conference Members: The President, Vice-Presidents and Rapporteur of the Conference and the Chairmen of the Main Committees

#### First Main Committee

Chairman: Mr. D. Popov (Bulgaria)
Vice-Chairman-cum-Rapporteur: Mr. H. Ben Salem
(Tunisia)

#### Second Main Committee

Chairman: Mr. Y. K. Quartey (Ghana)
Vice-Chairman-cum-Rapporteur: Mr. T. Tscherning
(Sweden)

#### Third Main Committee

Chairman: Mr. F. Castillo Nájera (Mexico)
Vice-Chairman-cum-Rapporteur: Mr. M. Husain
(Pakistan)

#### Credentials Committee

Chairman: Mr. B. Brum (Uruguay)

Members: China, Greece, Japan, Nicaragua, Senegal, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, United Republic of Tanzania, United States of America, Uruguay.

- 19. The Secretary-General of the United Nations was represented by: Mr. M. Pérez Guerrero, Secretary-General of UNCTAD. Mr. W. R. Malinowski, Director, Division for Invisibles of the secretariat of UNCTAD, served as Director-in-charge of the Conference, and Mr. M. T. Adebanjo, Secretary of the Trade and Development Board, served as Secretary of the Conference.
- 20. The Conference had before it, as a basis for its work, the reports of the Preparatory Committee of the Conference on its first and second sessions (TD/CODE/1 and TD/CODE/2 and Corr.2). At its second part, the Conference also had before it the report of the Conference on its first part (TD/CODE/7).

- 21. The Conference also had before it three notes prepared by the UNCTAD secretariat: "Glossary of terms used in the draft code of conduct for liner conferences" (TD/CODE/L.2); "Glossary of terms used in the proposed text of a code of conduct for liner conferences" (TD/CODE/L.3); and "Transitional arrangements for the Code: final clauses" (TD/CODE/L.4). At its second part, the Conference also had before it a document prepared by the UNCTAD secretariat entitled "Texts for a code of conduct for liner conferences, with changes suggested by the UNCTAD secretariat" (TD/CODE/L.15 and Add.1).
- 22. On the basis of its deliberations, as summarized in the reports of the Conference on its first and second parts (TD/CODE/7 and TD/CODE/10), the Conference prepared and decided to open for signature the Convention on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences, which is annexed to this Final Act (annex I).
- 23. The resolutions adopted by the Conference are reproduced in annex II.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the undersigned representatives have signed this Final Act on behalf of their respective States.\*

DONE at Geneva, this sixth day of April, one thousand nine hundred and seventy-four, in a single copy in the Chinese, English, French, Russian and Spanish languages, each text being equally authentic. The original of the Final Act shall be deposited in the archives of the United Nations Secretariat.

C. P. Srivastava,

President of the Conference

W. R. Malinowski,

Director-in-charge of the Conference

M. T. Adebanjo,
Secretary of the Conference.

<sup>\*</sup> The States whose representatives signed the Final Act are: Algeria, Argentina, Australia, Bangladesh, Belgium, Bhutan, Bolivia, Brazil, Bulgaria, Burundi, Canada, Chile, China, Colombia, Cuba, Czechoslovakia, Democratic Yemen, Denmark, Ecuador, Egypt, Finland, France, Gabon, German Democratic Republic, Germany, Federal Republic of, Ghana, Greece, Guatemala, Guinea, Honduras, Hungary, India, Indonesia, Iran, Iraq, Italy, Ivory Coast, Jamaica, Japan, Kenya, Khmer Republic, Kuwait, Liberia, Libyan Arab Republic, Madagascar, Malaysia, Mexico, Morocco, Netherlands, New Zealand, Nicaragua, Nigeria, Norway, Pakistan, Panama, Peru, Philippines, Poland, Republic of Korea, Republic of Viet-Nam, Romania, Senegal, Singapore, Spain, Sri Lanka, Sudan, Sweden, Switzerland, Thailand, Trinidad and Tobago, Tunisia, Turkey, Ukrainian Soviet Socialist Republic, Union of Soviet Socialist Republics, United Arab Emirates, United Kingdom of Great Britain and Northern Ireland, United Republic of Cameroon, United Republic of Tanzania, United States of America, Uruguay, Venezuela, Yugoslavia, Zaire.

#### **ANNEXES**

#### Annex I

#### CONVENTION ON A CODE OF CONDUCT FOR LINER CONFERENCES

#### **OBJECTIVES AND PRINCIPLES**

The Contracting Parties to the present Convention,

Desiring to improve the liner conference system,

Recognizing the need for a universally acceptable code of conduct for liner conferences,

Taking into account the special needs and problems of the developing countries with respect to the activities of liner conferences serving their foreign trade,

Agreeing to reflect in the Code the following fundamental objectives and basic principles:

- (a) The objective to facilitate the orderly expansion of world sea-borne trade;
- (b) The objective to stimulate the development of regular and efficient liner services adequate to the requirements of the trade concerned;
- (c) The objective to ensure a balance of interests between suppliers and users of liner shipping services;
- (d) The principle that conference practices should not involve any discrimination against the shipowners, shippers or the foreign trade of any country;
- (e) The principle that conferences hold meaningful consultations with shippers' organizations, shippers' representatives and shippers on matters of common interest, with, upon request, the participation of appropriate authorities:
- (f) The principle that conferences should make available to interested parties pertinent information about their activities which are relevant to those parties and should publish meaningful information on their activities,

Have agreed as follows:

# Part one Chapter I DEFINITIONS

#### Liner conference or conference

A group of two or more vessel-operating carriers which provides international liner services for the carriage of cargo on a particular route or routes within specified geographical limits and which has an agreement or arrangement, whatever its nature, within the framework of which they operate under uniform or common freight rates and any other agreed conditions with respect to the provision of liner services.

#### National shipping line

A national shipping line of any given country is a vessel-operating carrier which has its head office of management and its effective control in that country and is recognized as such by an appropriate authority of that country or under the law of that country.

Lines belonging to and operated by a joint venture involving two or more countries and in whose equity the national interests, public and/or private, of those countries have a substantial share and whose head office of management and whose effective control is in one of those countries can be recognized as a national line by the appropriate authorities of those countries.

#### Third-country shipping line

A vessel-operating carrier in its operations between two countries of which it is not a national shipping line.

#### Shipper

A person or entity who has entered into, or who demonstrates an intention to enter into, a contractual or other arrangement with a conference or shipping line for the shipment of goods in which he has a beneficial interest.

#### Shippers' organization

An association or equivalent body which promotes, represents and protects the interests of shippers and, if those authorities so desire, is recognized in that capacity by the appropriate authority or authorities of the country whose shippers it represents.

#### Goods carried by the conference

Cargo transported by shipping lines members of a conference in accordance with the conference agreement.

#### Appropriate authority

Either a government or a body designated by a government or by national legislation to perform any of the functions ascribed to such authority by the provisions of this Code.

#### Promotional freight rate

A rate instituted for promoting the carriage of non-traditional exports of the country concerned.

#### Special freight rate

A preferential freight rate, other than a promotional freight rate, which may be negotiated between the parties concerned.

## Chapter II RELATIONS AMONG MEMBER LINES

## Article 1 MEMBERSHIP

- 1. Any national shipping line shall have the right to be a full member of a conference which serves the foreign trade of its country, subject to the criteria set out in article 1, paragraph 2. Shipping lines which are not national lines in any trade of a conference shall have the right to become full members of that conference, subject to the criteria set out in article 1, paragraphs 2 and 3, and to the provisions regarding the share of trade as set out in article 2 as regards third-country shipping lines.
- 2. A shipping line applying for membership of a conference shall furnish evidence of its ability and intention, which may include the use of chartered tonnage, provided the criteria of this paragraph are met, to operate a regular, adequate and efficient service on a long-term basis as defined in the conference agreement within the framework of the conference, shall undertake to abide by all the terms and conditions of the conference agreement, and shall deposit a financial guarantee to cover any outstanding financial obligation in the event of subsequent withdrawal, suspension or expulsion from membership, if so required under the conference agreement.
- 3. In considering an application for membership by a shipping line which is not a national line in any trade of the conference concerned, in addition to the provisions of article 1, paragraph 2, the following criteria, *inter alia*, should be taken into account:
- (a) The existing volume of the trade on the route or routes served by the conference and prospects for its growth:
- (b) The adequacy of shipping space for the existing and prospective volume of trade on the route or routes served by the conference;
- (c) The probable effect of admission of the shipping line to the conference on the efficiency and quality of the conference service;
- (d) The current participation of the shipping line in trade on the same route or routes outside the framework of a conference; and
- (e) The current participation of the shipping line on the same route or routes within the framework of another conference.

The above criteria shall not be applied so as to subvert the implementation of the provisions relating to participation in trade set out in article 2.

4. An application for admission or readmission to membership shall be promptly decided upon and the decision communicated by a conference to an applicant promptly, and in no case later than six months from the date of application. When a shipping line is refused

admission or readmission the conference shall, at the same time, give in writing the grounds for such refusal.

- 5. When considering applications for admission, a conference shall take into account the views put forward by shippers and shippers' organizations of the countries whose trade is carried by the conference, as well as the views of appropriate authorities if they so request.
- 6. In addition to the criteria for admission set out in article 1, paragraph 2, a shipping line applying for readmission shall also give evidence of having fulfilled its obligations in accordance with article 4, paragraphs 1 and 4. The conference may give special scrutiny to the circumstances under which the line left the conference.

## Article 2 PARTICIPATION IN TRADE

- 1. Any shipping line admitted to membership of a conference shall have sailing and loading rights in the trades covered by that conference.
- 2. When a conference operates a pool, all shipping lines members of the conference serving the trade covered by the pool shall have the right to participate in the pool for that trade.
- 3. For the purpose of determining the share of trade which member lines shall have the right to acquire, the national shipping lines of each country, irrespective of the number of lines, shall be regarded as a single group of shipping lines for that country.
- 4. When determining a share of trade within a pool of individual member lines and/or groups of national shipping lines in accordance with article 2, paragraph 2, the following principles regarding their right to participation in the trade carried by the conference shall be observed, unless otherwise mutually agreed:
- (a) The group of national shipping lines of each of two countries the foreign trade between which is carried by the conference shall have equal rights to participate in the freight and volume of traffic generated by their mutual foreign trade and carried by the conference;
- (b) Third-country shipping lines, if any, shall have the right to acquire a significant part, such as 20 per cent, in the freight and volume of traffic generated by that trade.
- 5. If, for any one of the countries whose trade is carried by a conference, there are no national shipping lines participating in the carriage of that trade, the share of the trade to which national shipping lines of that country would be entitled under article 2, paragraph 4 shall be distributed among the individual member lines participating in the trade in proportion to their respective share.
- 6. If the national shipping lines of one country decide not to carry their full share of the trade, that portion of

their share of the trade which they do not carry shall be distributed among the individual member lines participating in the trade in proportion to their respective shares.

- 7. If the national shipping lines of the countries concerned do not participate in the trade between those countries covered by a conference, the shares of trade carried by the conference between those countries shall be allocated between the participating member lines of third countries by commercial negotiations between those lines.
- 8. The national shipping lines of a region, members of a conference, at one end of the trade covered by the conference, may redistribute among themselves by mutual agreement the shares in trades allocated to them, in accordance with article 2, paragraphs 4 to 7 inclusive.
- 9. Subject to the provisions of article 2, paragraphs 4 to 8 inclusive regarding shares of trade among individual shipping lines or groups of shipping lines, pooling or trade-sharing agreements shall be reviewed by the conference periodically, at intervals to be stipulated in those agreements and in accordance with criteria to be specified in the conference agreement.
- 10. The application of the present article shall commence as soon as possible after entry into force of the present Convention and shall be completed within a transition period which in no case shall be longer than two years, taking into account the specific situation in each of the trades concerned.
- 11. Shipping lines members of a conference shall be entitled to operate chartered ships to fulfil their conference obligations.
- 12. The criteria for sharing and the revision of shares as set out in article 2, paragraphs 1 to 11 inclusive shall apply when, in the absence of a pool, there exists berthing, sailing and/or any other form of cargo allocation agreement.
- 13. Where no pooling, berthing, sailing or other trade participation agreements exist in a conference, either group of national shipping lines, members of the conference, may require that pooling arrangements be introduced, in respect of the trade between their countries carried by the conference, in conformity with the provisions of article 2, paragraph 4; or alternatively they may require that the sailings be so adjusted as to provide an opportunity to these lines to enjoy substantially the same rights to participate in the trade between those two countries carried by the conference as they would have enjoyed under the provisions of article 2, paragraph 4. Any such request shall be considered and decided by the conference. If there is no agreement to institute such a pool or adjustment of sailings among the members of the conference, the groups of national shipping lines of the countries at both ends of the trade shall have a majority vote in deciding to establish such a pool or adjustment of sailings. The matter shall be

decided upon within a period not exceeding six months from the receipt of the request.

- 14. In the event of a disagreement between the national shipping lines of the countries at either end whose trade is served by the conference with regard to whether or not pooling shall be introduced, they may require that within the conference sailings be so adjusted as to provide an opportunity to these lines to enjoy substantially the same rights to participate in the trade between those two countries carried by the conference as they would have enjoyed under the provisions of article 2, paragraph 4. In the event that there are no national shipping lines in one of the countries whose trade is served by the conference, the national shipping line or lines of the other country may make the same request. The conference shall use its best endeavours to meet this request. If, however, this request is not met, the appropriate authorities of the countries at both ends of the trade may take up the matter if they so wish and make their views known to the parties concerned for their consideration. If no agreement is reached, the dispute shall be dealt with in accordance with the procedures established in this Code.
- 15. Other shipping lines, members of a conference, may also request that pooling or sailing agreements be introduced, and the request shall be considered by the conference in accordance with the relevant provisions of this Code.
- 16. A conference shall provide for appropriate measures in any conference pooling agreement to cover cases where the cargo has been shut out by a member line for any reason excepting late presentation by the shipper. Such agreement shall provide that a vessel with unbooked space, capable of being used, be allowed to lift the cargo, even in excess of the pool share of the line in the trade, if otherwise the cargo would be shut out and delayed beyond a period set by the conference.
- 17. The provisions of article 2, paragraphs 1 to 16 inclusive concern all goods regardless of their origin, their destination or the use for which they are intended, with the exception of military equipment for national defence purposes.

## Article 3 DECISION-MAKING PROCEDURES

The decision-making procedures embodied in a conference agreement shall be based on the equality of all the full member lines; these procedures shall ensure that the voting rules do not hinder the proper work of the conference and the service of the trade and shall define the matters on which decisions will be made by unanimity. However, a decision cannot be taken in respect of matters defined in a conference agreement relating to the trade between two countries without the consent of the national shipping lines of those two countries.

## Article 4 SANCTIONS

- 1. A shipping line member of a conference shall be entitled, subject to the provisions regarding withdrawal which are embodied in pool schemes and/or cargo-sharing arrangements, to secure its release, without penalty, from the terms of the conference agreement after giving three months' notice, unless the conference agreement provides for a different time period, although it shall be required to fulfil its obligations as a member of the conference up to the date of its release.
- 2. A conference may, upon notice to be specified in the conference agreement, suspend or expel a member for significant failure to abide by the terms and conditions of the conference agreement.
- 3. No expulsion or suspension shall become effective until a statement in writing of the reasons therefor has been given and until any dispute has been settled as provided in chapter VI.
- 4. Upon withdrawal or expulsion, the line concerned shall be required to pay its share of the outstanding financial obligations of the conference, up to the date of its withdrawal or expulsion. In cases of withdrawal, suspension or expulsion, the line shall not be relieved of its own financial obligations under the conference agreement or of any of its obligations towards shippers.

## Article 5 SELF-POLICING

- 1. A conference shall adopt and keep up to date an illustrative list, which shall be as comprehensive as possible, of practices which are regarded as malpractices and/or breaches of the conference agreement and shall provide effective self-policing machinery to deal with them, with specific provisions requiring:
- (a) The fixing of penalties or a range of penalties for malpractices or breaches, to be commensurate with their seriousness;
- (b) The examination and impartial review of an adjudication of complaints, and/or decisions taken on complaints, against malpractices or breaches, by a person or body unconnected with any of the shipping lines members of the conference or their affiliates, on request by the conference or any other party concerned;
- (c) The reporting, on request, on the action taken in connexion with complaints against malpractices and/or breaches, and on a basis of anonymity for the parties concerned, to the appropriate authorities of the countries whose trade is served by the conference and of the countries whose shipping lines are members of the conference.

2. Shipping lines and conferences are entitled to the full co-operation of shippers and shippers' organizations in the endeavour to combat malpractices and breaches.

## Article 6 CONFERENCE AGREEMENTS

All conference agreements, pooling, berthing and sailing rights agreements and amendments or other documents directly related to, and which affect, such agreements shall be made available on request to the appropriate authorities of the countries whose trade is served by the conference and of the countries whose shipping lines are members of the conference.

## Chapter III RELATIONS WITH SHIPPERS

## Article 7 LOYALTY ARRANGEMENTS

- 1. The shipping lines members of a conference are entitled to institute and maintain loyalty arrangements with shippers, the form and terms of which are matters for consultation between the conference and shippers' organizations or representatives of shippers. These loyalty arrangements shall provide safeguards making explicit the rights of shippers and conference members. These arrangements shall be based on the contract system or any other system which is also lawful.
- 2. Whatever loyalty arrangements are made, the freight rate applicable to loyal shippers shall be determined within a fixed range of percentages of the freight rate applicable to other shippers. Where a change in the differential causes an increase in the rates charged to shippers, the change can be implemented only after 150 days' notice to those shippers or according to regional practice and/or agreement. Disputes in connexion with a change of the differential shall be settled as provided in the loyalty agreement.
- 3. The terms of loyalty arrangements shall provide safeguards making explicit the rights and obligations of shippers and of shipping lines members of the conference in accordance with the following provisions, inter alia:
- (a) The shipper shall be bound in respect of cargo whose shipment is controlled by him or his affiliated or subsidiary company or his forwarding agent in accordance with the contract of sale of the goods concerned, provided that the shipper shall not, by evasion, subterfuge, or intermediary, attempt to divert cargo in violation of his loyalty commitment;
- (b) Where there is a loyalty contract, the extent of actual or liquidated damages and/or penalty shall be specified in the contract. The member lines of the conference may, however, decide to assess lower liquidated damages or to waive the claim to liquidated damages. In

any event, the liquidated damages under the contract to be paid by the shipper shall not exceed the freight charges on the particular shipment, computed at the rate provided under the contract;

- (c) The shipper shall be entitled to resume full loyalty status, subject to the fulfilment of conditions established by the conference which shall be specified in the loyalty arrangement;
  - (d) The loyalty arrangement shall set out:
  - (i) A list of cargo, which may include bulk cargo shipped without mark or count, which is specifically excluded from the scope of the loyalty arrangement;
  - (ii) A definition of the circumstances in which cargo other than cargo covered by (i) above is considered to be excluded from the scope of the loyalty arrangement:
  - (iii) The method of settlement of disputes arising under the loyalty arrangement;
  - (iv) Provision for termination of the loyalty arrangement on request by either a shipper or a conference without penalty, after expiry of a stipulated period of notice, such notice to be given in writing; and
  - (v) The terms for granting dispensation.
- 4. If there is a dispute between a conference and a shippers' organization, representatives of shippers and/or shippers about the form or terms of a proposed loyalty arrangement, either party may refer the matter for resolution under appropriate procedures as set out in this Code.

## Article 8 DISPENSATION

- 1. Conferences shall provide, within the terms of the loyalty arrangements, that requests by shippers for dispensation shall be examined and a decision given quickly and, if requested, the reasons given in writing where dispensation is withheld. Should a conference fail to confirm, within a period specified in the loyalty arrangement, sufficient space to accommodate a shipper's cargo within a period also specified in the loyalty arrangement, the shipper shall have the right, without being penalized, to utilize any vessel for the cargo in question.
- 2. In ports where conference services are arranged subject to the availability of a specified minimum of cargo (i.e. on inducement), but either the shipping line does not call, despite due notice by shippers, or the shipping line does not reply within an agreed time to the notice given by shippers, shippers shall automatically have the right, without prejudicing their loyalty status, to use any available vessel for the carriage of their cargo.

#### Article 9

## AVAILABILITY OF TARIFFS AND RELATED CONDITIONS AND/OR REGULATIONS

Tariffs, related conditions, regulations, and any amendments thereto shall be made available on request to

shippers, shippers' organizations and other parties concerned at reasonable cost, and they shall be available for examination at offices of shipping lines and their agents. They shall spell out all conditions concerning the application of freight rates and the carriage of any cargo covered by them.

#### Article 10

#### ANNUAL REPORTS

Conferences shall provide annually to shipper' organizations, or to representatives of shippers, reports on their activities designed to provide general information of interest to them, including relevant information about consultations held with shippers and shippers' organizations, action taken regarding complaints, changes in membership, and significant changes in service, tariffs and conditions of carriage. Such annual reports shall be submitted, on request, to the appropriate authorities of the countries whose trade is served by the conference concerned.

## Article 11 CONSULTATION MACHINERY

- 1. There shall be consultations on matters of common interest between a conference, shippers' organizations, representatives of shippers and, where practicable, shippers, which may be designated for that purpose by the appropriate authority if it so desires. These consultations shall take place whenever requested by any of the abovementioned parties. Appropriate authorities shall have the right, upon request, to participate fully in the consultations, but this does not mean that they play a decision-making role.
- 2. The following matters, inter alia, may be the subject of consultation:
- (a) Changes in general tariff conditions and related regulations;
- (b) Changes in the general level of tariff rates and rates for major commodities;
  - (c) Promotional and/or special freight rates;
  - (d) Imposition of, and related changes in, surcharges;
- (e) Loyalty arrangements, their establishment or changes in their form and general conditions;
  - (f) Changes in the tariff classification of ports;
- (g) Procedure for the supply of necessary information by shippers concerning the expected volume and nature of their cargoes; and
- (h) Presentation of cargo for shipment and the requirements regarding notice of cargo availability.
- 3. To the extent that they fall within the scope of activity of a conference, the following matters may also be the subject of consultation:

- (a) Operation of cargo inspection services;
- (b) Changes in the pattern of services;
- (c) Effects of the introduction of new technology in the carriage of cargo, in particular unitization, with consequent reduction of conventional service or loss of direct services; and
- (d) Adequacy and quality of shipping services, including the impact of pooling, berthing or sailing arrangements on the availability of shipping services and freight rates at which shipping services are provided; changes in the areas served and in the regularity of calls by conference vessels.
- 4. Consultations shall be held before final decisions are taken, unless otherwise provided in this Code. Advance notice shall be given of the intention to take decisions on matters referred to in article 11, paragraphs 2 and 3. Where this is impossible, urgent decisions may be taken pending the holding of consultations.
- 5. Consultations shall begin without undue delay and in any event within a maximum period specified in the conference agreement or, in the absence of such a provision in the agreement, not later than 30 days after receipt of the proposal for consultations, unless different periods of time are provided in this Code.
- 6. When holding consultations, the parties shall use their best efforts to provide relevant information, to hold timely discussions and to clarify matters for the purpose of seeking solutions of the issues concerned. The parties involved shall take account of each other's views and problems and strive to reach agreement consistent with their commercial viability.

#### Chapter IV FREIGHT RATES

#### Article 12

#### CRITERIA FOR FREIGHT-RATE DETERMINATION

In arriving at a decision on questions of tariff policy in all cases mentioned in this Code, the following points shall, unless otherwise provided, be taken into account:

- (a) Freight rates shall be fixed at as low a level as is feasible from the commercial point of view and shall permit a reasonable profit for shipowners;
- (b) The cost of operations of conferences shall, as a rule, be evaluated for the round voyage of ships, with the outward and inward directions considered as a single whole. Where applicable, the outward and inward voyage should be considered separately. The freight rates should take into account, among other factors, the nature of cargoes, the interrelation between weight and cargo measurement, as well as the value of cargoes;
- (c) In fixing promotional freight rates and/or special freight rates for specific goods, the conditions of trade for these goods of the countries served by the conference,

particularly of developing and land-locked countries, shall be taken into account.

#### Article 13

### CONFERENCE TARIFFS AND CLASSIFICATION OF TARIFF RATES

- 1. Conference tariffs shall not unfairly differentiate between shippers similarly situated. Shipping lines members of a conference shall adhere strictly to the rates, rules and terms shown in the tariffs and other currently valid published documents of the conference and to any special arrangements permitted under this Code.
- 2. Conference tariffs should be drawn up simply and clearly, containing as few classes/categories as possible, depending on the commodity and, where appropriate, for each class/category; they should also indicate, wherever practicable, in order to facilitate statistical compilation and analysis, the corresponding appropriate code number of the item in accordance with the Standard International Trade Classification, the Brussels Tariff Nomenclature or any other nomenclature that may be internationally adopted; the classification of commodities in the tariffs should, as far as practicable, be prepared in co-operation with shippers' organizations and other national and international organizations concerned.

## Article 14 GENERAL FREIGHT-RATE INCREASES

- 1. A conference shall give notice of not less than 150 days, or according to regional practice and/or agreement, to shippers' organizations or representatives of shippers and/or shippers and, where so required, to appropriate authorities of the countries whose trade is served by the conference, of its intention to effect a general increase in freight rates, an indication of its extent, the date of effect and the reasons supporting the proposed increase.
- 2. At the request of any of the parties prescribed for this purpose in this Code, to be made within an agreed period of time after the receipt of the notice, consultations shall commence, in accordance with the relevant provisions of this Code, within a stipulated period not exceeding 30 days or as previously agreed between the parties concerned; the consultations shall be held in respect of the bases and amounts of the proposed increase and the date from which it is to be given effect.
- 3. A conference, in an effort to expedite consultations, may or upon the request of any of the parties prescribed in this Code as entitled to participate in consultations on general freight-rate increases shall, where practicable, reasonably before the consultations, submit to the participating parties a report from independent accountants of repute, including, where the requesting parties accept it as one of the bases of consultations, an aggregated analysis of

data regarding relevant costs and revenues which in the opinion of the conference necessitate an increase in freight rates.

- 4. If agreement is reached as a result of the consultations, the freight-rate increase shall take effect from the date indicated in the notice served in accordance with article 14, paragraph 1, unless a later date is agreed upon between the parties concerned.
- 5. If no agreement is reached within 30 days of the giving of notice in accordance with article 14, paragraph 1, and subject to procedures prescribed in this Code, the matter shall be submitted immediately to international mandatory conciliation, in accordance with chapter VI. The recommendation of the conciliators, if accepted by the parties concerned, shall be binding upon them and shall be implemented, subject to the provisions of article 14, paragraph 9, with effect from the date mentioned in the conciliators' recommendation.
- 6. Subject to the provisions of article 14, paragraph 9, a general freight-rate increase may be implemented by a conference pending the conciliators' recommendation. When making their recommendation, the conciliators should take into account the extent of the abovementioned increase made by the conference and the period for which it has been in force. In the event that the conference rejects the recommendation of the conciliators, shippers and/or shippers' organizations shall have the right to consider themselves not bound, after appropriate notice, by any arrangement or other contract with that conference which may prevent them from using non-conference shipping lines. Where a loyalty arrangement exists, shippers and/or shippers' organizations shall give notice within a period of 30 days to the effect that they no longer consider themselves bound by that arrangement, which notice shall apply from the date mentioned therein, and a period of not less than 30 days and not more than 90 days shall be provided in the loyalty arrangement for this purpose.
- 7. A deferred rebate which is due to the shipper and which has already been accumulated by the conference shall not be withheld by, or forfeited to, the conference as a result of action by the shipper under article 14, paragraph 6.
- 8. If the trade of a country carried by shipping lines members of a conference on a particular route consists largely of one or few basic commodities, any increase in the freight rate on one or more of those commodities shall be treated as a general freight-rate increase, and the appropriate provisions of this Code shall apply.
- 9. Conferences should institute any general freight-rate increase effective in accordance with this Code for a period of a stated minimum duration, subject always to the rules regarding surcharges and regarding adjustment in freight rates consequent upon fluctuations in foreign exchange rates. The period over which a general freight-rate increase is to apply is an appropriate matter to be considered during

consultations conducted in accordance with article 14, paragraph 2, but unless otherwise agreed between the parties concerned during the consultations, the minimum period of time between the date when one general freight-rate increase becomes effective and the date of notice for the next general freight-rate increase given in accordance with article 14, paragraph 1 shall not be less than 10 months.

## Article 15 PROMOTIONAL FREIGHT RATES

- 1. Promotional freight rates for non-traditional exports should be instituted by conferences.
- 2. All necessary and reasonable information justifying the need for a promotional freight rate shall be submitted to a conference by the shippers, shippers' organizations or representatives of shippers concerned.
- 3. Special procedures shall be instituted providing for a decision within 30 days from the date of receipt of that information, unless mutually agreed otherwise, on applications for promotional freight rates. A clear distinction shall be made between these and general procedures for considering the possibility of reducing freight rates for other commodities or of exempting them from increases.
- 4. Information regarding the procedures for considering applications for promotional freight rates shall be made available by the conference to shippers and/or shippers' organizations and, on request, to the Governments and/or other appropriate authorities of the countries whose trade is served by the conference.
- 5. A promotional freight rate shall be established normally for a period of 12 months, unless otherwise mutually agreed between the parties concerned. Prior to the expiry of the period, the promotional freight rate shall be reviewed, on request by the shipper and/or shippers' organization concerned, when it shall be a matter for the shipper and/or shippers' organization, at the request of the conference, to show that the continuation of the rate is justified beyond the initial period.
- 6. When examining a request for a promotional freight rate, the conference may take into account that, while the rate should promote the export of the non-traditional product for which it is sought, it is not likely to create substantial competitive distortions in the export of a similar product from another country served by the conference.
- 7. Promotional freight rates are not excluded from the imposition of a surcharge or a currency adjustment factor in accordance with articles 16 and 17.
- 8. Each shipping line member of a conference serving the relevant ports of a conference trade shall accept, and not unreasonably refuse, a fair share of cargo for which a promotional freight rate has been established by the conference.

## Article 16 SURCHARGES

- 1. Surcharges imposed by a conference to cover sudden or extraordinary increases in costs or losses of revenue shall be regarded as temporary. They shall be reduced in accordance with improvements in the situation or circumstances which they were imposed to meet and shall be cancelled, subject to article 16, paragraph 6, as soon as the situation or circumstances which prompted their imposition cease to prevail. This shall be indicated at the moment of their imposition, together, as far as possible, with a description of the change in the situation or circumstances which will bring about their increase, reduction or cancellation.
- 2. Surcharges imposed on cargo moving to or from a particular port shall likewise be regarded as temporary and likewise shall be increased, reduced or cancelled, subject to article 16, paragraph 6, when the situation in that port changes.
- 3. Before any surcharge is imposed, whether general or covering only a specific port, notice should be given and there shall be consultation, upon request, in accordance with the procedures of this Code, between the conference concerned and other parties directly affected by the surcharge and prescribed in this Code as entitled to participate in such consultations, save in those exceptional circumstances which warrant immediate imposition of the surcharge. In cases where a surcharge has been imposed without prior consultation, consultations, upon request, shall be held as soon as possible thereafter. Prior to such consultations, conferences shall furnish data which in their opinion justify the imposition of the surcharge.
- 4. Unless the parties agree otherwise, within a period of 15 days after the receipt of a notice given in accordance with article 16, paragraph 3, if there is no agreement on the question of the surcharge between the parties concerned referred to in that article, the relevant provisions for settlement of disputes provided in this Code shall prevail. Unless the parties concerned agree otherwise, the surcharge may, however, be imposed pending resolution of the dispute, if the dispute still remains unresolved at the end of a period of 30 days after the receipt of the abovementioned notice.
- 5. In the event of a surcharge being imposed, in exceptional circumstances, without prior consultation as provided in article 16, paragraph 3, if no agreement is reached through subsequent consultations, the relevant provisions for settlement of disputes provided in this Code shall prevail.
- 6. Financial loss incurred by the shipping lines members of a conference as a result of any delay on account of consultations and/or other proceedings for resolving disputes regarding imposition of surcharges in accordance

with the provisions of this Code, as compared to the date from which the surcharge was to be imposed in terms of the notice given in accordance with article 16, paragraph 3, may be compensated by an equivalent prolongation of the surcharge before its removal. Conversely, for any surcharge imposed by the conference and subsequently determined and agreed to be unjustified or excessive as a result of consultations or other procedures prescribed in this Code, the amounts so collected or the excess thereof as determined hereinabove, unless otherwise agreed, shall be refunded to the parties concerned, if claimed by them, within a period of 30 days of such claim.

## Article 17 CURRENCY CHANGES

- 1. Exchange rate changes, including formal devaluation or revaluation, which lead to changes in the aggregate operational costs and/or revenues of the shipping lines members of a conference relating to their operations within the conference provide a valid reason for the introduction of a currency adjustment factor or for a change in the freight rates. The adjustment or change shall be such that in the aggregate the member lines concerned neither gain nor lose, as far as possible, as a result of the adjustment or change. The adjustment or change may take the form of currency surcharges or discounts or of increases or decreases in the freight rates.
- 2. Such adjustments or changes shall be subject to notice, which should be arranged in accordance with regional practice, where such practice exists, and there shall be consultations in accordance with the provisions of this Code between the conference concerned and the other parties directly affected and prescribed in this Code as entitled to participate in consultations, save in those exceptional circumstances which warrant immediate imposition of the currency adjustment factor or freight-rate change. In the event that this has been done without prior consultations, consultations shall be held as soon as possible thereafter. The consultations should be on the application, size and date of implementation of the currency adjustment factor or freight-rate change, and the same procedures shall be followed for this purpose as are prescribed in article 16, paragraphs 4 and 5, in respect of surcharges. Such consultations should take place and be completed within a period not exceeding 15 days from the date when the intention to apply a currency surcharge or to effect a freight-rate change is announced.
- 3. If no agreement is reached within 15 days through consultations, the relevant provisions for settlement of disputes provided in this Code shall prevail.
- 4. The provisions of article 16, paragraph 6 shall apply, adapted as necessary to currency adjustment factors and freight-rate changes dealt with in the present article.

## Chapter V OTHER MATTERS

## Article 18 FIGHTING SHIPS

Members of a conference shall not use fighting ships in the conference trade for the purpose of excluding, preventing or reducing competition by driving a shipping line not a member of the conference out of the said trade.

## Article 19 ADEQUACY OF SERVICE

- 1. Conferences should take necessary and appropriate measures to ensure that their member lines provide regular, adequate and efficient service of the required frequency on the routes they serve and shall arrange such services so as to avoid as far as possible bunching and gapping of sailings. Conferences should also take into consideration any special measures necessary in arranging services to handle seasonal variations in cargo volumes.
- 2. Conferences and other parties prescribed in this Code as entitled to participate in consultations, including appropriate authorities if they so desire, should keep under review, and should maintain close co-operation regarding the demand for shipping space, the adequacy and suitability of service, and in particular the possibilities for rationalization and for increasing the efficiency of services. Benefits identified as accruing from rationalization of services shall be fairly reflected in the level of freight rates.
- 3. In respect of any port for which conference services are supplied only subject to the availability of a specified minimum of cargo, that minimum shall be specified in the tariff. Shippers should give adequate notice of the availability of such cargo.

## Article 20 HEAD OFFICE OF A CONFERENCE

A conference shall as a rule establish its head office in a country whose trade is served by that conference, unless agreed otherwise by the shipping lines members of that conference.

## Article 21 REPRESENTATION

Conferences shall establish local representation in all countries served, except that where there are practical reasons to the contrary the representation may be on a regional basis. The names and addresses of representatives shall be readily available, and these representatives shall ensure that the views of shippers and conferences are made

rapidly known to each other with a view to expediting prompt decisions. When a conference considers it suitable, it shall provide for adequate delegation of powers of decision to its representatives.

#### Article 22

## CONTENTS OF CONFERENCE AGREEMENTS, TRADE PARTICIPATION AGREEMENTS AND LOYALTY ARRANGEMENTS

Conference agreements, trade participation agreements and loyalty arrangements shall conform to the applicable requirements of this Code and may include such other provisions as may be agreed which are not inconsistent with this Code.

#### Part two

#### Chapter VI

## PROVISIONS AND MACHINERY FOR SETTLEMENT OF DISPUTES

#### A. GENERAL PROVISIONS

#### Article 23

- 1. The provisions of this chapter shall apply whenever there is a dispute relating to the application or operation of the provisions of this Code between the following parties:
  - (a) A conference and a shipping line;
  - (b) The shipping lines members of a conference;
- (c) A conference or a shipping line member thereof and a shippers' organization or representatives of shippers or shippers; and
  - (d) Two or more conferences.

For the purposes of this chapter the term "party" means the original parties to the dispute as well as third parties which have joined the proceedings in accordance with (a) of article 34.

- 2. Disputes between shipping lines of the same flag, as well as those between organizations belonging to the same country, shall be settled within the framework of the national jurisdiction of that country, unless this creates serious difficulties in the fulfilment of the provisions of this Code.
- 3. The parties to a dispute shall first attempt to settle it by an exchange of views or direct negotiations with the intention of finding a mutually satisfactory solution.
- 4. Disputes between the parties referred to in article 23, paragraph 1 relating to:
- (a) Refusal of admission of a national shipping line to a conference serving the foreign trade of the country of that shipping line;

- (b) Refusal of admission of a third-country shipping line to a conference;
  - (c) Expulsion from a conference;
- (d) Inconsistency of a conference agreement with this Code;
  - (e) A general freight-rate increase;
  - (f) Surcharges;
- (g) Changes in freight rates or the imposition of a currency adjustment factor due to exchange rate changes;
  - (h) Participation in trade; and
- (i) The form and terms of proposed loyalty arrangements

which have not been resolved through an exchange of views or direct negotiations shall, at the request of any of the parties to the dispute, be referred to international mandatory conciliation in accordance with the provisions of this chapter.

#### Article 24

- 1. The conciliation procedure is initiated at the request of one of the parties to the dispute.
  - 2. The request shall be made:
- (a) In disputes relating to membership of conferences: not later than 60 days from the date of receipt by the applicant of the conference decision, including the reasons therefor, in accordance with article 1, paragraph 4 and article 4, paragraph 3;
- (b) In disputes relating to general freight-rate increases: not later than the date of expiry of the period of notice specified in article 14, paragraph 1;
- (c) In disputes relating to surcharges: not later than the date of expiry of the 30-day period specified in article 16, paragraph 4 or, where no notice has been given, not later than 15 days from the date when the surcharge was put into effect; and
- (d) In disputes relating to changes in freight rates or the imposition of a currency adjustment factor due to exchange rate changes: not later than five days after the date of expiry of the period specified in article 17, paragraph 3.
- 3. The provisions of article 24, paragraph 2 shall not apply to a dispute which is referred to international mandatory conciliation in accordance with article 25, paragraph 3.
- 4. Requests for conciliation in disputes other than those referred to in article 24, paragraph 2, may be made at any time.
- 5. The time-limits specified in article 24, paragraph 2 may be extended by agreement between the parties.
- 6. A request for conciliation shall be considered to have been duly made if it is proved that the request has been

- sent to the other party by registered letter, telegram or teleprinter or has been served on it within the time-limits specified in article 24, paragraphs 2 or 5.
- 7. Where no request has been made within the time-limits specified in article 24, paragraphs 2 or 5, the decision of the conference shall be final and no proceedings under this chapter may be brought by any party to the dispute to challenge that decision.

#### Article 25

- 1. Where the parties have agreed that disputes referred to in article 23, paragraph 4 (a), (b), (c), (d), (h) and (i) shall be resolved through procedures other than those established in that article, or agree on procedures to resolve a particular dispute that has arisen between them, such disputes shall, at the request of any of the parties to the dispute, be resolved as provided for in their agreement.
- 2. The provisions of article 25, paragraph 1 apply also to the disputes referred to in article 23, paragraph 4 (e), (f) and (g), unless national legislation, rules or regulations prevent shippers from having this freedom of choice.
- 3. Where conciliation proceedings have been initiated, such proceedings shall have precedence over remedies available under national law. If a party seeks remedies under national law in respect of a dispute to which this chapter applies without invoking the procedures provided for in this chapter, then, upon the request of a respondent to those proceedings, they shall be stayed and the dispute shall be referred to the procedures defined in this chapter by the court or other authority where the national remedies are sought.

#### Article 26

- 1. The Contracting Parties shall confer upon conferences and shippers' organizations such capacity as is necessary for the application of the provisions of this chapter. In particular:
- (a) A conference or a shippers' organization may institute proceedings as a party or be named as a party to proceedings in its collective capacity;
- (b) Any notification to a conference or shippers' organization in its collective capacity shall also constitute a notification to each member of such conference or shippers' organization;
- (c) A notification to a conference or shippers' organization shall be transmitted to the address of the head office of the conference or shippers' organization. Each conference or shippers' organization shall register the address of its head office with the Registrar appointed in accordance with article 46, paragraph 1. In the event that a conference or a shippers' organization fails to register or has no head office, a notification to any member in the name of the conference or shippers' organization shall be

deemed to be a notification to such conference or organization.

2. Acceptance or rejection by a conference or shippers' organization of a recommendation by conciliators shall be deemed to be acceptance or rejection of such a recommendation by each member thereof.

#### Article 27

Unless the parties agree otherwise, the conciliators may decide to make a recommendation on the basis of written submissions without oral proceedings.

#### B. INTERNATIONAL MANDATORY CONCILIATION

#### Article 28

In international mandatory conciliation the appropriate authorities of a Contracting Party shall, if they so request, participate in the conciliation proceedings in support of a party being a national of that Contracting Party, or in support of a party having a dispute arising in the context of the foreign trade of that Contracting Party. The appropriate authority may alternatively act as an observer in such conciliation proceedings.

#### Article 29

- 1. In international mandatory conciliation the proceedings shall be held in the place unanimously agreed to by the parties or, failing such agreement, in the place decided upon by the conciliators.
- 2. In determining the place of conciliation proceedings the parties and the conciliators shall take into account, inter alia, countries which are closely connected with the dispute, bearing in mind the country of the shipping line concerned and, especially when the dispute is related to cargo, the country where the cargo originates.

#### Article 30

- 1. For the purposes of this chapter an international panel of conciliators shall be established, consisting of experts of high repute or experience in the fields of law, economics of sea transport, or foreign trade and finance, as determined by the Contracting Parties selecting them, who shall serve in an independent capacity.
- 2. Each Contracting Party may at any time nominate members of the panel up to a total of 12, and shall communicate their names to the Registrar. The nominations shall be for periods of six years each and may be renewed. In the event of the death, incapacity or resignation of a member of the panel, the Contracting Party which nominated such person shall nominate a replacement

for the remainder of his term of office. A nomination takes effect from the date on which the communication of the nomination is received by the Registrar.

3. The Registrar shall maintain the panel list and shall regularly inform the Contracting Parties of the composition of the panel.

#### Article 31

- 1. The purpose of conciliation is to reach an amicable settlement of the dispute through recommendations formulated by independent conciliators.
- 2. The conciliators shall identify and clarify the issues in dispute, seek for this purpose any information from the parties, and on the basis thereof, submit to the parties a recommendation for the settlement of the dispute.
- 3. The parties shall co-operate in good faith with the conciliators in order to enable them to carry out their functions.
- 4. Subject to the provisions of article 25, paragraph 2, the parties to the dispute may at any time during the conciliation proceedings decide in agreement to have recourse to a different procedure for the settlement of their dispute. The parties to a dispute which has been made subject to proceedings other than those provided for in this chapter may decide by mutual agreement to have recourse to international mandatory conciliation.

#### Article 32

- 1. The conciliation proceedings shall be conducted either by one conciliator or by an uneven number of conciliators agreed upon or designated by the parties.
- 2. Where the parties cannot agree on the number or the appointment of the conciliators as provided in article 32, paragraph 1, the conciliation proceedings shall be conducted by three conciliators, one appointed by each party in the statement(s) of claim and reply respectively, and the third by the two conciliators thus appointed, who shall act as chairman.
- 3. If the reply does not name a conciliator to be appointed in cases where article 32, paragraph 2 would apply, the second conciliator shall, within 30 days following the receipt of the statement of claim, be chosen by lot by the conciliator appointed in the statement of claim from among the members of the panel nominated by the Contracting Party or Parties of which the respondent(s) is(are) a national(s).
- 4. Where the conciliators appointed in accordance with article 32, paragraphs 2 or 3 cannot agree on the appointment of the third conciliator within 15 days following the date of the appointment of the second

conciliator, he shall, within the following 5 days, be chosen by lot by the appointed conciliators. Prior to the drawing by lot:

- (a) No member of the panel of conciliators having the same nationality as either of the two appointed conciliators shall be eligible for selection by lot;
- (b) Each of the two appointed conciliators may exclude from the list of the panel of conciliators an equal number of them subject to the requirement that at least 30 members of the panel shall remain eligible for selection by lot.

#### Article 33

- 1. Where several parties request conciliation with the same respondent in respect of the same issue, or of issues which are closely connected, that respondent may request the consolidation of those cases.
- 2. The request for consolidation shall be considered and decided upon by majority vote by the chairmen of the conciliators so far chosen. If such request is allowed, the chairmen will designate the conciliators to consider the consolidated cases from among the conciliators so far appointed or chosen, provided that an uneven number of conciliators is chosen and that the conciliator first appointed by each party shall be one of the conciliators considering the consolidated case.

#### Article 34

Any party, other than an appropriate authority referred to in article 28, if conciliation has been initiated, may join in the proceedings:

either

- (a) As a party, in case of a direct economic interest;
- or
- (b) As a supporting party to one of the original parties, in case of an indirect economic interest,

unless either of the original parties objects to such joinder.

#### Article 35

- 1. The recommendations of the conciliators shall be made in accordance with the provisions of this Code.
- 2. When the Code is silent upon any point, the conciliators shall apply the law which the parties agree at the time the conciliation proceedings commence or thereafter, but not later than the time of submission of evidence to the conciliators. Failing such agreement, the law which in the opinion of the conciliators is most closely connected with the dispute shall be applicable.
- 3. The conciliators shall not decide ex aequo et bono upon the dispute unless the parties so agree after the dispute has arisen.

- 4. The conciliators shall not bring a finding of *non liquet* on the ground of obscurity of the law.
- 5. The conciliators may recommend those remedies and reliefs which are provided in the law applicable to the dispute.

#### Article 36

The recommendations of the conciliators shall include reasons.

#### Article 37

- 1. Unless the parties have agreed before, during or after the conciliation procedure that the recommendation of the conciliators shall be binding, the recommendation shall become binding by acceptance by the parties. A recommendation which has been accepted by some parties to a dispute shall be binding as between those parties only.
- 2. Acceptance of the recommendation must be communicated by the parties to the conciliators, at an address specified by them, not later than 30 days after receipt of the notification of the recommendation; otherwise, it shall be considered that the recommendation has not been accepted.
- 3. Any party which does not accept the recommendation shall notify the conciliators and the other parties, within 30 days following the period specified in article 37, paragraph 2 of its grounds for rejection of the recommendation, comprehensively and in writing.
- 4. When the recommendation has been accepted by the parties, the conciliators shall immediately draw up and sign a record of settlement, at which time the recommendation shall become binding upon those parties. If the recommendation has not been accepted by all parties, the conciliators shall draw up a report with respect to those parties rejecting the recommendation, noting the dispute and the failure of those parties to settle the dispute.
- 5. A recommendation which has become binding upon the parties shall be implemented by them immediately or at such later time as is specified in the recommendation.
- 6. Any party may make its acceptance conditional upon acceptance by all or any of the other parties to the dispute.

#### Article 38

1. A recommendation shall constitute a final determination of a dispute as between the parties which accept it, except to the extent that the recommendation is not recognized and enforced in accordance with the provisions of article 39. 2. "Recommendation" includes an interpretation, clarification or revision of the recommendation made by the conciliators before the recommendation has been accepted.

#### Article 39

- 1. Each Contracting Party shall recognize a recommendation as binding between the parties which have accepted it and shall, subject to the provisions of article 39, paragraphs 2 and 3, enforce, at the request of any such party, all obligations imposed by the recommendation as if it were a final judgement of a court of that Contracting Party.
- 2. A recommendation shall not be recognized and enforced at the request of a party referred to in article 39, paragraph 1 only if the court or other competent authority of the country where recognition and enforcement is sought is satisfied that:
- (a) Any party which accepted the recommendation was, under the law applicable to it, under some legal incapacity at the time of acceptance;
- (b) Fraud or coercion has been used in the making of the recommendations;
- (c) The recommendation is contrary to public policy (ordre public) in the country of enforcement; or
- (d) The composition of the conciliators, or the conciliation procedure, was not in accordance with the provisions of this Code.
- 3. Any part of the recommendation shall not be enforced and recognized if the court or other competent authority is satisfied that such part comes within any of the subparagraphs of article 39, paragraph 2 and can be separated from other parts of the recommendation. If such part cannot be separated, the entire recommendation shall not be enforced and recognized.

#### Article 40

- 1. Where the recommendation has been accepted by all the parties, the recommendation and the reasons therefor may be published with the consent of all the parties.
- 2. Where the recommendation has been rejected by one or more of the parties but has been accepted by one or more of the parties:
- (a) The party or parties rejecting the recommendation shall publish its or their grounds for rejection, given pursuant to article 37, paragraph 3, and may at the same time publish the recommendation and the reasons therefor;
- (b) A party which has accepted the recommendation may publish the recommendation and the reasons therefor; it may also publish the grounds for rejection given by any other party unless such other party has already published its rejection and the grounds therefor in accordance with article 40, paragraph 2 (a).

3. Where the recommendation has not been accepted by any of the parties, each party may publish the recommendation and the reasons therefor and also its own rejection and the grounds therefor.

#### Article 41

- 1. Documents and statements containing factual information supplied by any party to the conciliators shall be made public unless that party or a majority of the conciliators agrees otherwise.
- 2. Such documents and statements supplied by a party may be tendered by that party in support of its case in subsequent proceedings arising from the same dispute and between the same parties.

#### Article 42

Where the recommendation has not become binding upon the parties, no views expressed or reasons given by the conciliators, or concessions or offers made by the parties for the purpose of the conciliation procedure, shall affect the legal rights and obligations of any of the parties.

#### Article 43

- 1. (a) The costs of the conciliators and all costs of the administration of the conciliation proceedings shall be borne equally by the parties to the proceedings, unless they agree otherwise.
- (b) When the conciliation proceedings have been initiated, the conciliators shall be entitled to require an advance or security for the costs referred to in article 43, paragraph 1 (a).
- 2. Each party shall bear all expenses it incurs in connexion with the proceedings, unless the parties agree otherwise.
- 3. Notwithstanding the provisions of article 43, paragraphs 1 and 2, the conciliators may, having decided unanimously that a party has brought a claim vexatiously or frivolously, assess against that party any or all of the costs of other parties to the proceedings. Such decision shall be final and binding on all the parties.

#### Article 44

1. Failure of a party to appear or to present its case at any stage of the proceedings shall not be deemed an admission of the other party's assertions. In that event, the other party may, at its choice, request the conciliators to close the proceedings or to deal with the questions presented to them and submit a recommendation in accordance with the provisions for making recommendations set out in this Code.

- 2. Before closing the proceedings, the conciliators shall grant the party failing to appear or to present its case a period of grace, not exceeding 10 days, unless they are satisfied that the party does not intend to appear or to present its case.
- 3. Failure to observe procedural time-limits laid down in this Code or determined by the conciliators, in particular time-limits relating to the submission of statements or information, shall be considered a failure to appear in the proceedings.
- 4. Where the proceedings have been closed owing to one party's failure to appear or to present its case, the conciliators shall draw up a report noting that party's failure.

#### Article 45

- 1. The conciliators shall follow the procedures stipulated in this Code.
- 2. The rules of procedure annexed to the present Convention shall be considered as model rules for the guidance of conciliators. The conciliators may, by mutual consent, use, supplement or amend the rules contained in the annex or formulate their own rules of procedure to the extent that such supplementary, amended or other rules are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Code.
- 3. If the parties agree that it may be in the interest of achieving an expeditious and inexpensive solution of the conciliation proceedings, they may mutually agree to rules of procedure which are not inconsistent with the provisions of this Code.
- 4. The conciliators shall formulate their recommendation by consensus or failing that shall decide by majority vote.
- 5. The conciliation proceedings shall finish and the recommendation of the conciliators shall be delivered not later than six months from the date on which the conciliators are appointed, except in the cases referred to in article 23, paragraph 4 (e), (f), and (g), for which the time limits in article 14, paragraph 1 and article 16, paragraph 4 shall be valid. The period of six months may be extended by agreement of the parties.

#### C. INSTITUTIONAL MACHINERY

#### Article 46

1. Six months before the entry into force of the present Convention, the Secretary-General of the United Nations shall, subject to the approval of the General Assembly of the United Nations, and taking into account the views expressed by the Contracting Parties, appoint a Registrar,

who may be assisted by such additional staff as may be necessary for the performance of the functions listed in article 46, paragraph 2. Administrative services for the Registrar and his assistants shall be provided by the United Nations Office at Geneva.

- 2. The Registrar shall perform the following functions in consultation with the Contracting Parties as appropriate:
- (a) Maintain the list of conciliators of the international panel of conciliators and regularly inform the Contracting Parties of the composition of the panel;
- (b) Provide the names and addresses of the conciliators to the parties concerned on request;
- (c) Receive and maintain copies of requests for conciliation, replies, recommendation, acceptances, or rejections, including reasons therefor:
- (d) Furnish on request, and at their cost, copies of recommendations and reasons for rejection to the shippers' organizations, conferences and Governments, subject to the provisions of article 40:
- (e) Make available information of a non-confidential nature on completed conciliation cases, and without attribution to the parties concerned, for the purposes of preparation of material for the Review Conference referred to in article 52; and
- (f) The other functions prescribed for the Registrar in article 26, paragraph 1 (c) and article 30, paragraphs 2 and 3.

## Chapter VII FINAL CLAUSES

## Article 47 IMPLEMENTATION

- 1. Each Contracting Party shall take such legislative or other measures as may be necessary to implement the present Convention.
- 2. Each Contracting Party shall communicate to the Secretary-General of the United Nations, who shall be the depositary, the text of the legislative or other measures which it has taken in order to implement the present Convention.

#### Article 48

## SIGNATURE, RATIFICATION, ACCEPTANCE, APPROVAL AND ACCESSION

1. The present Convention shall remain open for signature as from 1 July 1974 until and including 30 June 1975 at United Nations Headquarters and shall thereafter remain open for accession.

- 2. All States are entitled to become Contracting Parties to the present Convention by:
- (a) Signature subject to and followed by ratification, acceptance or approval; or
- (b) Signature without reservation as to ratification, acceptance or approval; or
  - (c) Accession.
- 3. Ratification, acceptance, approval or accession shall be effected by the deposit of an instrument to this effect with the depositary.

## Article 49 ENTRY INTO FORCE

- 1. The present Convention shall enter into force six months after the date on which not less than 24 States, the combined tonnage of which amounts to at least 25 per cent of world tonnage, have become Contracting Parties to it in accordance with article 48. For the purpose of the present article the tonnage shall be deemed to be that contained in Lloyd's Register of Shipping Statistical Tables 1973, table 2 "World Fleets Analysis by Principal Types", in respect to general cargo (including passenger/cargo) ships and container (fully cellular) ships, exclusive of the United States reserve fleet and the American and Canadian Great Lakes fleets.b
- 2. For each State which thereafter ratifies, accepts, approves or accedes to it, the present Convention shall come into force six months after deposit by such State of the appropriate instrument.
- 3. Any State which becomes a Contracting Party to the present Convention after the entry into force of an amendment shall, failing an expression of a different intention by that State:
- (a) Be considered as a Party to the present Convention as amended; and
- (b) Be considered as a Party to the unamended Convention in relation to any Party to the present Convention not bound by the amendment.

## Article 50 DENUNCIATION

- 1. The present Convention may be denounced by any Contracting Party at any time after the expiration of a period of two years from the date on which the Convention has entered into force.
- 2. Denunciation shall be notified to the depositary in writing, and shall take effect one year, or such longer period as may be specified in the instrument of denunciation, after the date of receipt by the depositary.

#### Article 51: AMENDMENTS

- 1. Any Contracting Party may propose one or more amendments to the present Convention by communicating the amendments to the depositary. The depositary shall circulate such amendments among the Contracting Parties, for their acceptance, and among States entitled to become Contracting Parties to the present Convention which are not Contracting Parties, for their information.
- 2. Each proposed amendment circulated in accordance with article 51, paragraph 1 shall be deemed to have been accepted if no Contracting Party communicates an objection thereto to the depositary within 12 months following the date of its circulation by the depositary. If a Contracting Party communicates an objection to the proposed amendment, such amendment shall not be considered as accepted and shall not be put into effect.
- 3. If no objection has been communicated, the amendment shall enter into force for all Contracting Parties six months after the expiry date of the period of 12 months referred to in article 51, paragraph 2.

## Article 52 REVIEW CONFERENCES

- 1. A Review Conference shall be convened by the depositary five years from the date on which the present Convention comes into force to review the working of the Convention, with particular reference to its implementation, and to consider and adopt appropriate amendments.
- 2. The depositary shall, four years from the date on which the present Convention comes into force, seek the views of all States entitled to attend the Review Conference and shall, on the basis of the views received, prepare and circulate a draft agenda as well as amendments proposed for consideration by the Conference.
- 3. Further review conferences shall be similarly convened every five years, or at any time after the first Review Conference, at the request of one-third of the

a At its 9th plenary meeting on 6 April 1974, the Conference adopted the following understanding recommended by its Third Main Committee:

<sup>&</sup>quot;In accordance with its terms, the present Convention will be open to participation by all States, and the Secretary-General of the United Nations will act as depositary. It is the understanding of the Conference that the Secretary-General, in discharging his functions as depositary of a convention or other multilateral legally binding instrument with an "All-States" clause, will follow the practice of the General Assembly of the United Nations in implementing such a clause and, whenever advisable, will request the opinion of the General Assembly before receiving a signature or an instrument of ratification, acceptance, approval or accession."

b The tonnage requirements for the purposes of article 49, paragraph 1 are set out in part two below.

Contracting Parties to the present Convention, unless the first Review Conference decides otherwise.

4. Notwithstanding the provisions of article 52, paragraph 1, if the present Convention has not entered into force five years from the date of the adoption of the Final Act of the United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences, a Review Conference shall, at the request of one-third of the States entitled to become Contracting Parties to the present Convention, be convened by the Secretary-General of the United Nations, subject to the approval of the General Assembly, in order to review the provisions of the Convention and its annex and to consider and adopt appropriate amendments.

#### Article 53

#### FUNCTIONS OF THE DEPOSITARY

- 1. The depositary shall notify the signatory and acceding States of:
- (a) Signatures, ratifications, acceptances, approvals and accessions in accordance with article 48;
- (b) The date on which the present Convention enters into force in accordance with article 49;
- (c) Denunciations of the present Convention in accordance with article 50;
- (d) Reservations to the present Convention and the withdrawal of reservations;
- (e) The text of the legislative or other measures which each Contracting Party has taken in order to implement the present Convention in accordance with article 47;
- (f) Proposed amendments and objections to proposed amendments in accordance with article 51; and
- (g) Entry into force of amendments in accordance with article 51, paragraph 3.
- 2. The depositary shall also undertake such actions as are necessary under article 52.

#### Article 54

#### AUTHENTIC TEXTS - DEPOSIT

The original of the present Convention, of which the Chinese, English, French, Russian and Spanish texts are equally authentic, will be deposited with the Secretary-General of the United Nations.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the undersigned, having been duly authorized to this effect by their respective Governments, have signed the present Convention, on the dates appearing opposite their signatures.

#### ANNEX TO THE CONVENTION

#### Model rules of procedure for international mandatory conciliation

#### Rule 1

- 1. Any party wishing to institute conciliation proceedings under the Code shall address a request to that effect in writing, accompanied by a statement of claim to the other party, and copied to the Registrar.
  - 2. The statement of claim shall:
- (a) Designate precisely each party to the dispute and state the address of each:
- (b) Contain a summary statement of pertinent facts, the issues in dispute and the claimant's proposal for the settlement of the dispute;
- (c) State whether an oral hearing is desired and, if so, and to the extent then known, the names and addresses of persons to give evidence, including experts' evidence, for the claimant;
- (d) Be accompanied by such supporting documentation and relevant agreements and arrangements entered into by the parties as the claimant may consider necessary at the time of making the claim;
- (e) Indicate the number of conciliators required, any proposal concerning the appointment of conciliators, or the name of the conciliator appointed by the claimant in accordance with article 32, paragraph 2; and
  - (f) Contain proposals, if any, regarding rules of procedure.
- 3. The statement of claim shall be dated and shall be signed by the party.

#### Rule 2

- 1. If the respondent decides to reply to the claim, he shall, within 30 days following the date of his receipt of the statement of claim, transmit a reply to the other party and copied to the Registrar.
  - 2. The reply shall:
- (a) Contain a summary statement of pertinent facts opposed to the contentions in the statement of claim, the respondent's proposal, if any, for the settlement of the dispute and any remedy claimed by him with a view to the settlement of the dispute;
- (b) State whether an oral hearing is desired and, if so, and to the extent then known, the names and addresses of persons to give evidence, including experts' evidence, for the respondent;
- (c) Be accompanied by such supporting documentation and relevant agreements and arrangements entered into by the parties as the respondent may consider necessary at the time of making the reply;
- (d) Indicate the number of conciliators required, any proposal concerning the appointment of conciliators, or the name of the conciliator appointed by the respondent in accordance with article 32, paragraph 2; and
  - (e) Contain proposals, if any, regarding rules of procedure.
  - 3. The reply shall be dated and shall be signed by the party.

#### Rule 3

- 1. Any person or other interest desiring to participate in conciliation proceedings under article 34 shall transmit a written request to the parties to the dispute, with a copy to the Registrar.
- 2. If participation in accordance with (a) of article 34 is desired, the request shall set forth the grounds therefor, including the information required under rule 1, paragraph 2 (a), (b) and (d).

- 3. If participation in accordance with (b) of article 34 is desired, the request shall state the grounds therefor and which of the original parties would be supported.
- 4. Any objection to a request for joinder by such a party shall be sent by the objecting party, with a copy to the other party, within seven days of receipt of the request.
- 5. In the event that two or more proceedings are consolidated, subsequent requests for third-party participation shall be transmitted to all parties concerned, each of which may object in accordance with the present rule.

#### Rule 4

By agreement between the parties to a dispute, on motion by either party, and after affording the parties an opportunity of being heard, the conciliators may order the consolidation or separation of all or any claims then pending between the same parties.

#### Rule 5

- 1. Any party may challenge a conciliator where circumstances exist that cause justifiable doubts as to his independence.
- 2. Notice of challenge, stating reasons therefor, should be made prior to the date of the closing of the proceedings, before the conciliators have rendered their recommendation. Any such challenge shall be heard promptly and shall be determined by majority vote of the conciliators in the first instance, as a preliminary point, in cases where more than one conciliator has been appointed. The decision in such cases shall be final.
- 3. A conciliator who has died, resigned, become incapacitated or disqualified shall be replaced promptly.
- 4. Proceedings interrupted in this way shall continue from the point where they were interrupted, unless it is agreed by the parties or ordered by the conciliators that a review or rehearing of any oral testimony take place.

#### Rule 6

The conciliators shall be judges of their own jurisdiction and/or competence within the provisions of the Code.

#### Rule 7

- 1. The conciliators shall receive and consider all written statements, documents, affidavits, publications or any other evidence, including oral evidence, which may be submitted to them by or on behalf of any of the parties, and shall give such weight thereto as in their judgement such evidence merits.
- 2. (a) Each party may submit to the conciliators any material it considers relevant, and at the time of such submission shall deliver certified copies to any other party to the proceedings, which party shall be given a reasonable opportunity to reply thereto;
- (b) The conciliators shall be the sole judges of the relevance and materiality of the evidence submitted to them by the parties;
- (c) The conciliators may ask the parties to produce such additional evidence as they may deem necessary to an understanding and determination of the dispute, provided that, if such additional evidence is produced, the other parties to the proceedings shall have a reasonable opportunity to comment thereon.

#### Rule 8

1. Whenever a period of days for the doing of any act is provided for in the Code or in these rules, the day from which the period

begins to run shall not be counted, and the last day of the period shall be counted, except where that last day is a Saturday, Sunday or a public holiday at the place of conciliation, in which case the last day shall be the next business day.

2. When the time provided for is less than seven days, intermediate Saturdays, Sundays and public holidays shall be excluded from the computation.

#### Rule 9

Subject to the provisions relating to procedural time-limits in the Code, the conciliators may, on a motion by one of the parties or pursuant to agreement between them, extend any such time-limit which has been fixed by the conciliators.

#### Rule 10

- 1. The conciliators shall fix the order of business and, unless otherwise agreed, the date and hour of each session.
- 2. Unless the parties otherwise agree, the proceedings shall take place in private.
- 3. The conciliators shall specifically inquire of all the parties whether they have any further evidence to submit before declaring the proceedings closed, and a noting thereof shall be recorded.

#### Rule 11

Conciliators' recommendations shall be in writing and shall include:

- (a) The precise designation and address of each party;
- (b) A description of the method of appointing conciliators, including their names;
  - (c) The dates and place of the conciliation proceedings;
- (d) A summary of the conciliation proceedings, as the conciliators deem appropriate;
  - (e) A summary statement of the facts found by the conciliators;
  - (f) A summary of the submissions of the parties;
- (g) Pronouncements on the issues in dispute, together with the reasons therefor:
- (h) The signatures of the conciliators and the date of each signature; and
- (i) An address for the communication of the acceptance or rejection of the recommendation.

#### Rule 12

The recommendation shall, so far as possible, contain a pronouncement on costs in accordance with the provisions of the Code. If the recommendation does not contain a full pronouncement on costs, the conciliators shall, as soon as possible after the recommendation, and in any event not later than 60 days thereafter, make a pronouncement in writing regarding costs as provided in the Code.

#### Rule 13

Conciliators' recommendations shall also take into account previous and similar cases whenever this would facilitate a more uniform implementation of the Code and observance of conciliators' recommendations.

#### Annex II

#### RESOLUTIONS ADOPTED BY THE CONFERENCE

#### 1. Completion of the work of the Conference

The United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences,

Having met in accordance with General Assembly resolution 3035 (XXVII) of 19 December 1972 to consider and adopt a convention or any other multilateral legally binding instrument on a code of conduct for liner conferences,

Having agreed unanimously in respect of a large number of paragraphs contained in the draft code of conduct for liner conferences annexed to the reports of the three main committees of the Conference of Plenipotentiaries,

Having noted that the principles in regard to the settlement of some fundamental issues before the United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries for a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences submitted by the President of the Conference, and annexed to this resolution, have been accepted, among the States participating in the Conference, by all developing countries, all socialist countries of Eastern Europe and a number of developed market-economy countries, and having noted also that a number of other developed market-economy countries have not accepted the above-mentioned principles and that a number of other such countries have reserved their position on the subject,

Taking note that all countries which have accepted the principles referred to in the preceding paragraph have agreed that these principles shall form the basis of further work on the relevant sections of the draft code of conduct for liner conferences.

Taking note also of the views of countries which have not accepted the principles referred to above and the desire of these countries that their views be taken into account in the further work,

- 1. Takes note of the substantial progress achieved during the first part of the Conference;
- 2. Takes note also of the report on the plenary meetings of the Conference and of the reports of its three main committees;
- 3. Considers that the best interests of all countries will be served by a resumption of the United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for

Liner Conferences in Geneva on 11 March 1974 for a period of three weeks in order that it may complete its task;

- 4. Requests the Secretary-General of the United Nations and the Secretary-General of UNCTAD to make arrangements for the resumption of the Conference of Plenipotentiaries accordingly;
- 5. Affirms that the large number of paragraphs agreed unanimously and contained in the draft code of conduct for liner conferences annexed to the reports of the three main committees of the Conference of Plenipotentiaries shall not be reopened for any further discussion or for changes in the texts of these paragraphs, with the exception of any editorial and/or legal drafting changes that may be deemed necessary;
- 6. Notes the agreement of all countries who have accepted the principles in regard to the settlement of some fundamental issues before the United Nations Conference submitted by the President of the Conference, and annexed to this resolution, to continue to regard these principles as the basis for further work at the resumed Conference of Plenipotentiaries and not to reopen discussion on these principles and also not to reopen for any further discussion or changes the relevant paragraphs of the draft code agreed by all such countries, and based on these principles, with the exception of any editorial and/or legal drafting changes that may be deemed necessary or any other drafting changes considered necessary for securing improved conformity of the texts of these paragraphs with the agreed principles;
- 7. Confirms the willingness of all parties to this resolution to continue negotiations at the resumed Conference of Plenipotentiaries from the stage reached at its adjournment with a view to considering and adopting at the resumed conference a convention or any other multilateral legally binding instrument on a code of conduct for liner conferences;
- 8. Requests the UNCTAD secretariat to prepare texts in legal language in respect of texts annexed to the reports of the main committees of the Conference and to circulate such texts to the Governments of all member States as an aid to their consideration well in advance of the resumption of the Conference of Plenipotentiaries.

6th plenary meeting 15 December 1973

#### ANNEX TO RESOLUTION 1

Principles in regard to the settlement of some fundamental issues before the United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences

#### A. Role of Governments

- 1. Upon the request of Governments, requisite information is to be furnished by the conferences.
- 2. Government representatives are to have the right to be present during consultations, to participate in the discussions fully, to make suggestions, and to promote agreement between the parties, but they shall have no role of a decision-maker.
- 3. Governments are to have a similar right of participation in conciliation proceedings.

#### B. Participation in trade

- 1. Equality of the rights of national lines at the two ends.
- 2. A share of 20 per cent is to be allocated to third-flag lines where they exist.
- 3. If national lines do not carry, or are unable to carry, their allocated share of the trade and on this point they themselves shall make the decision that portion of their share of the trade which they do not carry will revert to the pool to be shared pro rata.
- 4. National lines within a region at one end are to have the flexibility of adjustments among themselves in regard to their shares.

#### C. Implementation

- 1. Every effort is to be made by the parties to reach a settlement during consultations.
- 2. Where a matter is not settled by consultation and a dispute arises, it should be submitted to mandatory international conciliation; among such matters are questions relating to freight rates, surcharges, and currency adjustment factors.
- 3. Conciliators' recommendations, if accepted by the parties, shall be binding.
- 4. If conciliators' recommendations are rejected, reasons for their rejection are to be stated comprehensively in writing and published.
- 5. A review conference is to be convened after five years to review the working of the convention with particular reference to implementation. Such review conferences are to be held every five years thereafter.

#### D. Criteria for the determination of freight rates

1. These criteria should be as contained in the proposal submitted by the socialist countries of Eastern Europe for paragraph 54 of the Code,<sup>2</sup>

<sup>a</sup> For the text of this proposal, which was subsequently sponsored also by the Group of 77 and by France, see alternative 1 to paragraph 54 of the Code in *United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences*, vol. I, Reports and other documents (United Nations publication, Sales No. E. 75.II.D. 11), part four, sect. I.

2. The time between the date when one general freight-rate increase becomes effective and the date of notice of the next general freight-rate increase should not be less than 12 months.

Note. Reference was made to the apprehensions among different groups in regard to the question of outside competition, but the hope was expressed that this problem would be satisfactorily resolved by mutual discussion in the Committee or drafting group concerned.

#### 2. Non-conference shipping lines

The United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences,

Having prepared the Convention on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences with a view to improving the liner conference system,

Bearing in mind that the Convention is applicable to liner conferences and their external relations,

#### Resolves that:

- 1. Nothing in that Convention shall be construed so as to deny shippers an option in the choice between conference shipping lines and non-conference shipping lines subject to any loyalty arrangements where they exist;
- 2. Non-conference shipping lines competing with a conference should adhere to the principle of fair competition on a commercial basis;
- 3. In the interest of sound development of liner shipping service, non-conference shipping lines should not be prevented from operating as long as they comply with the requirements of paragraph 2 above.

9th plenary meeting 6 April 1974

#### 3. Local conciliation

The United Nations Conference of Plenipotentiaries on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences,

Bearing in mind the importance of the consultation provisions and the dispute settlement procedures provided in the Convention on a Code of Conduct for Liner Conferences,

Noting that proposals were made to provide in the Code for submitting some disputes to local conciliation,

1. Requests the first Review Conference to be convened in accordance with article 52 of the Convention to give priority consideration to the subject of local conciliation, taking into account the views expressed by the Contracting Parties to the Convention on whether or not the absence of local conciliation has hampered the effective settlement of

disputes and, if so, which subjects should be considered appropriate for local conciliation and what procedures should be applied for resolving such disputes.

2. Agrees that in preparing for the Review Conference the depositary shall seek the views of all States entitled to

attend the Review Conference, which should be required to take into account the views expressed by appropriate authorities, liner conferences and shippers' organizations.

9th plenary meeting 6 April 1974

#### Part two

#### **TONNAGE REQUIREMENTS\***

## TONNAGE REQUIREMENTS FOR PURPOSES OF ARTICLE 49 (1) OF THE CONVENTION ON A CODE OF CONDUCT FOR LINER CONFERENCES

General cargo (including passenger cargo) ships and container (fully cellular) ships, exclusive of the United States reserve fleet and the American and Canadian Great Lakes fleets (Gross registered tons; steamships and motorships of 100 gross tons or more are included)

	General cargo (including passenger/cargo)	Container ships (fully cellular)	Total
Great Britain and Northern Ireland	5 231 668	1 344 805	6 576 473
Australia	252 672	83 123	335 795
Bahamas	56 125	_	56 125
Bangladesh	34 285		34 285
Barbados	696		696
Belize	620	_	620
Bermuda	52 085	_	52 085
Canadaa	136 646	_	136 646
Cayman Islands	43 567	_	43 567
Cyprus	2 137 943	_	2 137 943
Falkland Islands	2 100	-	2 100
Fiii	3 954	_	3 954
Gambia	641	_	641
Ghana	115 152	_	115 152
Gibraltar	1 500	_	1 500
Gilbert and Ellice Islands	1 333		1 333
Grenada	226	_	226
Guyana	6 336	_	6 336
Hong Kong	159 845	_	159 845
India	1 314 740	· —	1 314 740
Jamaica	12 253	_	12 253
Kenya	10 533	•	10 533
Malaysia	119 672	_	119 672
Maldive Islands	76 963	_	76 963
Malta	5 600	<del>-</del>	5 600
Mauritius	13 779	-	13 779
Montserrat	711		711
Nauru	26 940	-	<b>26 940</b>
New Guinea	22 074	-	22 074
New Hebrides	4 369	_	4 369
New Zealand	107 333	<b>-</b>	107 333
Nigeria	95 <b>6</b> 30	_	95 630
St. Kitts-Nevis	396	-	396
St. Lucia	904	_	904
St. Vincent	2 247		2 247
Seychelles	192	_	192
Sierra Leone	1 035		1 035
Singapore	1 029 662	- 55 681	1 085 343
Solomon Islands	629		629
Sri Lanka (Ceylon)	32 274		32 274
Tanzania	25 593	_	25 593
Tonga	1 658	_	1 658
Trinidad and Tobago	5 555		5 555
Turks Islands	1 323	_	1 323

<sup>•</sup> Originally issued as TD/CODE/10 (vol. II), annex I.

		General cargo (including passenger/cargo)	Container ships (fully cellular)	Total
Uganda		5 510	· _	5 510
		578	-	578
Zambia		5 513	<b>-</b> .	5 513
	Total British Commonwealth	11 161 060	1 483 609	12 644 669
Albania		57 068	_	57 068
		51 227	_	51 227
Argentina		667 832	· <del>-</del>	667 832
		67 125	5 932	73 057
		1 444	_ 31 036	1 444
•		316 454 1 005 151	31 030	347 490 1 005 151
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	280 198	. <del>-</del>	280 198
		45 449		45 449
Cameroon .		· —		_
		213 072	_	213 072
	's Rep. of	1 137 797	-	1 137 797
	1)	691 117 203 252	<del>-</del>	691 117 203 252
	•••••		<del>-</del>	203 232
		7 091	_	7 091
		281 549	· <b>-</b>	281 549
Czechoslovaki	a	25 106	· <b>-</b>	25 106
	• • • • • • • • • • • • •			
		1 222 596	140 225	1 362 821
	public	8 470 49 838	_	8 470 49 838
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	162 191	_	162 191
El Salvador .		-	<del>-</del>	-
Ethiopia	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	22 932	_	22 932
		6 067	-	6 067
_		557 310	3 895	561 205
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1 419 765	135 521	1 555 286
	ocratic Republic	620 927	_	620 927
	Rep. of	2 977 640	613 808	3 591 448
_ • •		6 336 866	3 986	6 340 852
Guatemala .		7 972	<del>-</del>	7 972
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	4 132	<u> </u>	4 132
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	62 548	-	62 548
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	52 779 58 061	-	52 779 58 061
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	523 011	_	523 011
Iran		111 436	<del>-</del>	111 436
Iraq		47 743	<u>-</u>	47 743
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	34 695	6 260	40 955
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	249 942	77 879	327 821
- <del>-</del> -	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1 278 966 82 365	69 161	1 348 127 82 365
_ •		5 730 942	950 <b>68</b> 3	6 681 625
_ • .		5 987	-	5 987
	lic	1 880		1 880
Korea (North)		9 266	-	9 266
Korea (South)		388 074	3 451	391 525
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	214 675	_	214 675
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	118 908 3 523 102	_ 146 84 <b>8</b>	118 908 3 669 950
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	5 962	170 070	5 962
		29 139	_	29 139
Mauritania .		_	-	-
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	100 011	- '	100 011
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	770	<del>-</del> .	770
morocco Netherlands	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	43 303	152 165	43 303
	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	1 968 375 17 819	153 165	2 121 540 17 819
		2 215 246	135 154	2 350 400
	•••••	1 023	_	1 023
_	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •			
Oman Pakistan	• • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • • •	455 061	_	455 061
Oman Pakistan Panama			- 965	455 061 3 183 086 15 566

	General cargo (including passenger/cargo)	Container ships (fully cellular)	Total
Peru	213 000	-	213 000
Philippines	646 829	<del>-</del> . •	646 829
Poland	1 058 771	_	1 058 771
Portugal	481 627	5 695	487 322
Qatar	· <del></del>	-	_
Romania	129 503		129 503
Russia (USSR)	6 462 506	35 200	6 497 706
Saudi Arabia	36 992		36 992
Senegal	6 045	-	6 045
Somali Republic	1 180 015		1 180 015
South Africa	280 342	_	280 342
Spain	1 025 406	20 808	1 046 214
Sudan	37 158	_	37 158
Sweden	1 089 283	151 727	1 241 010
Switzerland	145 732	_	145 732
Syria	1 071	_	1 071
Thailand	65 380	· <del></del>	65 380
Tunisia	14 763		14 763
Turkey	369 488	_	369 488
United Arab Emirates	6 876	<del>-</del>	6 876
United States of Americab	2 188 907	1 723 755	3 912 662
Uruguay	42 477	-	42 477
Venezuela	119 980	-	119 980
Vietnam (North)	3 981	. <del>-</del>	3 981
Vietnam (South)	30 980	_	30 980
Yemen Arab Republic	2 844	_	2 844
Yemen, People's Dem. Rep	713	· _	713
Yugoslavia	982 639	<u> </u>	982 639
Zaire	34 646	-	34 646
World Total	66 795 428	5 898 763	72 694 191

Source: Data are extracted from table 2 of Lloyd's Register of Shipping — Statistical Tables 1973, "World Fleets — Analysis by Principal Types". They refer to the position at 1 July 1973.

NOTES. The tonnage of general cargo and container ships in the United States reserve fleet and the United States and Canadian Great Lakes fleets are included in the original table but are excluded here, in accordance with the provisions of article 49 (1) of the Convention, on the basis of information supplied to the UNCTAD secretariat by Lloyd's Register of Shipping in a letter dated 3 April 1974, which stated that there is no container ship tonnage in the excluded categories.

The nomenclature and listing of countries and territories are as in the original source.

References to China are to be understood in the light of General Assembly resolution 2758 (XXVI) of 25 October 1971. By that resolution, the General Assembly, inter alla, decided:

"... to restore all its rights to the People's Republic of China and to recognize the representatives of its Government as the only legitimate representatives of China to the United Nations, and to expel forthwith the representatives of Chiang Kai-shek from the place which they unlawfully occupy at the United Nations and in all the organizations related to it."

a Total general cargo tonnage		295	073
Less Great Lakes general cargo tonnage .		158	427
		136	646
b Total general cargo tonnage	4	740	955
Less Great Lakes general cargo tonnage .		52	048
	4	688	907
Reserve fleet general cargo tonnage (estimated – see source, p. 3)	2	500	000
	2	188	907